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A very interesting gull population exists at Roanoke Rapids Lake, a man-made reservoir 
just north of Roanoke Rapids, N.C., extending westward about 9 miles to where Lake 
Gaston is formed, and situated only about 6 miles S of the North Carolina-Virginia state 
line. All the observations at the lake in this study were made in the winter of 1970-1971 
at the V.E.P. C.O. dam forming Roanoke Rapids Lake near the northern city limits of 
Roanoke Rapids. 

At Roanoke Rapids Lake I have found three species of gulls this winter season: 
Ring-billed (Larus delawarensis), Herring (Larus argentatus), and Bonaparte's (Larus 
philadelphia). Of these three, the Ring-billed Gull is by far the most abundant with the 
Herring Gull second in numbers. The Bonaparte's Gull was seen only occasionally in the 
winter. 

At Roanoke Rapids there are two distinct Ring-billed Gull feeding populations: (1) a 
resident population that remains at the lake all day and obtains food directly from the 
lake, and (2) a population that commutes back and forth from the lake to other feeding 
areas. The second population of Ring-billed Gulls roosts on the lake at night, returning 
to feeding grounds in the morning. They remain at these feeding areas (plowed fields) all 
day and by late afternoon begin returning to the lake for the night. 

On the afternoon of 14 January I counted 3,146 Ring-billed Gulls as they arrived at 
the lake in line and V formation between 4:00 and 5:30 P M. The resident population of 
Ring-billed and Herring Gulls of between 150 to 200 individuals is not included in that 
remarkable total for an inland location. Only Ring-billed Gulls visit the fields. All the 
Herring Gulls (population average during January: 10 to 15 birds) remained at the lake 
or along a portion of the Roanoke River. 

Gulls flying to the lake in late afternoon come from two different directions. 
Approximately 80% of the gulls approach the lake at the dam from the east-northeast. 
These birds are coming from somewhere in Northampton County and possibly from as 
far away as Virginia. The remaining 20% come from the south-southeast, from the 
direction of Roanoke Rapids. 

On the afternoon of 16 January Bill Collier and I discovered a flock of about 100 
Ring-billed Gulls feeding in a plowed field about .5 mile S of Roanoke Rapids Lake. We 
watched the birds from close range but were unable to determine what they were feeding 



on. Later that day we found a second flock of 125 Ring-billed Gulls in a field with a 
group of pigs. The gulls apparently were benefitting from this relationship in much the 
same way as Cattle Egrets do from livestock. The gulls would feed where the pigs had 
uprooted the ground. I have never heard of such an ecological relationship existing 
between gulls and farm animals in this way before. 

From these two observations, I have made an educated guess that all the gulls I have 
seen commuting to and from the lake have been feeding in fields surrounding Roanoke 
Rapids Lake; however, I do not know how far these gulls range in search for food. 

In summary, there are two feeding populations of gulls at Roanoke Rapids Lake. The 
first group, numbering from 150 to 300 individuals are apparently able to obtain 
sufficient amounts of food from the lake and do not regularly leave it. The second 
group, the great majority of the gulls, resort to other feeding areas. These gulls use the 
lake not for food, but as a resting place at night. 
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